
PARKING SERVICES MEMBER WORKING PARTY

Notes of the meeting held on Thursday 10 November 2016 from 7.30pm to 9.24pm.
Present:

Councillors Martin Trevett (Chairman), Rupert Barnes, Phil Brading, Stephen Cox, Paula Hiscocks and Roger Seabourne (as substitute for Councillor Sara Bedford).
In attendance: Councillors Peter Getkahn, Angela Killick, Ann Shaw OBE. 
Officers: Steven Halls, Geof Muggeridge, Kimberley Rowley, Peter Simons and Helen Wailling.
1) Apologies for Absence

Apologies were received from Councillor Sara Bedford (Councillor Roger Seabourne was in attendance as a substitute).
2)         Declaration of Interests
There were no declarations of interest.
3) 
Draft Notes of the meeting held on 19 May 2016
The draft notes were agreed and signed as a correct record.
4)
Presentation by Andrew Pulham, Parking Services Manager, East Herts (EH) District Council

Andrew Pulham said the following:
· EH carried out enforcement on 26 car parks, as well as 12-13 resident permit parking schemes (on-street parking).
· EH had agency agreements with partner authorities (enforced on-street for Stevenage Borough Council and on-street with a small amount of off-street, for Welwyn Hatfield Borough Council). The advantages to the partner councils were increased resilience and economies of scale. 
· Around 27,000 penalty charge notices (PCNs) were issued in EH per annum, and approx. 9000 in each of the partner Councils. These were processed by four full-time Notice Processing Officers (lean back-office function). EH kept all notice processing in-house, and had taken the view that as this was a quasi-judicial function, it should not be outsourced.
· The partner authorities paid their own direct costs and a share of EH’s costs. The agreements were flexible and other authorities who wanted to join could be added.
· EH had a contract with NSL Ltd for parking enforcement. The partner councils were not signatories to this contract but were partners around the table when re-tendering, and were involved in discussions. EH was about to retender for the Parking Enforcement Contract.

· The Traffic Management Act 2014 was not a revenue-raising Act. Civil Parking Enforcement (CPE) was about effective traffic management. The objective was to secure 100% compliance, not to generate revenue. This was made clear in Statutory Guidance issued most recently in November 2010.
· CPE alone was very unlikely to generate a surplus, unless this was carried out in a big city or borough. CPE should be seen as only one element of running a parking service. 
· Effective CPE in East Herts helped to ensure that motorists were properly paying to park in the Council’s car parks. This was where a surplus was generated, which supported the deficit-making enforcement function.   
· EH made a surplus overall due to income from car parks (£2.9m income last year from car park charges). 
· In 2015/16 EH Council received approx. £680k in PCN revenue and the cost of the NSL contract alone was just over £800k. EHDC staff costs and overheads are excluded from the latter figure.      

· There should be caution in setting a PCN target for enforcement officers. EH had an ‘Issued Per Deployed Hour’ (IPDH) rate and considered 1 PCN per patrolling hour to be reasonable.

A Member asked if smaller enforcement areas could be ‘bolted-on’ to the main contract. AP said that under the LGA 1972, any local authority could delegate any of its functions to another authority. A TRO would need to be enacted.
5)      Presentation on initial findings from Kellie Hopkins, Parking Services Consultant

Kellie Hopkins gave a Powerpoint presentation.

Following questions from Members, the following points were made:

· Some car parks in the District (e.g. Croxley Green Community Way Car Park) could have graduated parking charges introduced through the day.
· People looking to park were not aware of a number of existing car parks e.g. Talbot Road, Rose Garden car park (which was underused currently). Signage needed to be looked at.
· Why had there been a drop in income of £8,000 since the previous year?

· People visiting Rickmansworth High Street spent time in the coffee shops or restaurants as well as shopping. 
· Croxley Green – 2-3 hour free parking should be kept – essential for people going to the local shops in the Parade and the shops a bit further away, as well as GP surgery and dentist. 
· Car parks were already at 90% capacity – would need to increase capacity if moving commuter parking away from residential areas. Some car parks might allow for more spaces if layout changed. Park Road car park was listed as having 10 bays, but officers had seen 15 cars parked there as it was unmarked. High Street West (short and long stay) seemed to have space for a small number of additional spaces. 

· Waitrose car park in Rickmansworth – offered a two-hour free option but was up a steep bank so not ideal for all users. 

· Over 1/3 of parking capacity in the District currently dedicated to permit users – potential to raise additional revenue or to increase capacity. 

· Two hours free parking was a good number as it allowed for delays at the GP etc.  But the two hours had been agreed a long time ago when shopping habits were different. It would actually be helpful to e.g. coffee shops to have a higher turnover of customers. Also, most people knew in advance if they were going to be more than an hour at the GP or dentist.

· Reduction to one free hour parking should be considered in any car parks where this would be suitable, followed by a scale of charges after the first hour. Residents going to the hairdresser / coffee shop would be prepared to pay e.g. £1 for an extra hour of parking. Shopping habits had changed, and people now went to shopping parades for discretionary shopping. 

· However some Members disagreed and said that one hour was not long enough for a lot of people to finish their shopping, as some people (e.g. older people) took longer to shop. 

· Amount of time shopping depended on the number and type of shops.

· Pricing will determine behaviours.  In car parks where we want vehicle turnover, set prices at a level to deter long term parkers/commuters.

· Wendover – one hour free parking had been introduced there and had made the town buoyant with high turnover of customers. 

· It noted that £1 would seem a different amount depending on someone’s income.

· No return in two hours – it was important this was enforced across the Rickmansworth town centre car parks. 

· Anecdotal evidence of people with permits moving their car within the permit zone – this was not against the rules but was not in the spirit of what the permit system was designed for. 

· Chorleywood had capacity in the Ferry Car Park. Would not want to remove 2-hr free parking in Chorleywood. Good idea to issue a ticket to display to show when a car had arrived in the car park. 
· The Working Party had previously agreed that each area of the District could be looked at individually as they all had different circumstances. 
· The Council should offer the services to the client base that required them, e.g. commuters wanting 8-hour bays. The same car park could be used for different types of parking. People would pay for spaces if they knew they were available. 

· Changes to car parks would inevitably affect on-street parking and would lead to displaced parking.

Agreed actions: 
· KH to take back comments of Members, but defend free parking in the District (even if this is reduced to one hour). Final recommendations (relating to cost targets) to be in December. 
· Another Working Party meeting to be arranged prior to an additional SD, P&T Committee to be in January.
6)      Prices of existing suspensions and permits to be discussed (report to be presented to Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee on 15 November 2016) 

It was noted that the figures for the budgeted income for 2016/17 in the report had been based on a tariff of £3.50, but should have been based on a £4 tariff. The overall income figure would therefore be greater. 
It was also noted that the recommendation in the report to cease the issue of existing annual Pay and Display permits with immediate effect would only affect 18 employees and that existing permits would be valid until they expired.
Members had no issues to raise in regard to the recommendations in the report. 
7)
Commuter Parking near Stations. Presentation on the studies commissioned to consider the feasibility of on-street pay and display commuter parking near Kings Langley Station and Croxley Green Station


Peter Simons took Members through some slides (attached).

Consultants had said that there would be more opportunity in each location if the geographical areas agreed by the Working Party were enlarged. 

The following points were made:

· Sensitivity reports could be produced to look at potential income from the identified sites. A rough estimate for 86 spaces at £4 a day, with 50% uptake during the year was £43k. 
· Winton Drive – caution about the space nearest to the junction with Watford Road – people would still want to drop off at the station if they approached from Winton Drive direction. There was a potential that the pedestrian route would be blocked. 
· The forecourt was owned by TfL. There would be some parking from vehicles due to engineering work. Taxis would also use the forecourt. Details needed to be worked through with TfL.

· Winton Drive had a lot of on-street parking which was not used by residents during the day – a two-part scheme could be considered, to make use of the bays when they were empty. Similar situations existed across the District. 
· Proposed scheme for Winton Drive had been needed for a long time. Concerns about converting the taxi rank at Croxley Station due to access issues to new rank up steps. Review of parking activity in Zone W would be welcomed. Longstanding issues for residents in New Road and Watford Road about commuters parking in front of their houses. This would be made worse if there were changes to residential area parking. Residents would be happy to pay for a permit scheme in Croxley Green – the house prices had doubled in recent years. 
Peter Simons confirmed that New Road and Watford Road would be included in the Croxley Green Area-wide survey in the current financial year. 

Members agreed the next steps:

1. Prepare detailed designs for proposals identified in Green (Section 1 and Section 5)

2. Further consider proposals identified in amber and if appropriate, proceed to detailed design.

3. Improve advance direction signs for parking for Kings Langley railway station and other stations.

4. To note only – Undertake parking surveys as part of a broader review of the Zone W residential parking zone to explore possible opportunities for increasing visitor parking in the area (part of Croxley Green parking review).
5. Identify budget for works – estimated costs to date for the actions arising from the recommendations of the Member Parking Services Working Party Review are £17,616 (Parking account) – budget to be discussed at Management Board. 
8)
Presentation on Three Rivers Informal Parking sites
The Working Party had previously asked officers to look at informal parking sites in the District, following a query about Moneyhill Court car park. 
There were at least 15 small / informal parking areas owned and run by TRDC. These tended to be on residual land following transfer to Housing Associations (HAs). It was difficult to know how these sites should be treated. The upkeep of these sites had contributed to the parking services deficit (cost was about £1000 per area per year). 
Currently there was no policy in place for these areas.
The following points were made:

·  The parking area in Pinchfield had been built to accommodate three blocks of flats. HCC maintained the streetlights on the road, but the land was owned by TRDC.
· The Council had been trying to negotiate with HAs for a long time to take back land. 
· The housing units had been built at a time when people only owned one car per family. Parking pressure had also increased since then.
Agreed actions:
· Members asked for a map showing the informal parking sites.
· How to tackle these areas was not within the remit of this Working Party.    However, the options are to be discussed again in future, with maps and options. 

9)        Barriers and pay on foot parking machines at TRDC car parks – discussion
Other authorities (e.g. Stevenage) used barriers on car parks to stop people leaving the car park if they had not paid. This was an option in TR but there would be design issues. It would reduce need for enforcement officers.
Members noted that the system was working already, why change it?

Barriers would require a payment machine. Both the payment machine and the barrier would need to be working. It seemed more appropriate for larger car parks. Someone needed to be on call 24/7 for maintenance of the barrier, which would be a cost. 
The advantage was that barriers worked well for ‘stepped’ charging, as you did not have to know in advance how long you would need to pay for. 

It was noted that ANPR cameras could not be enforced in local authority-owned car parks. 

Members asked for some figures before discussing further.

Agreed action: Not to be taken forward as a priority but initial costs to be requested from Stevenage. 

10)       Initial results of South Oxhey Parking Survey and implications for roads in Carpenders Park


The South Oxhey Project Team had carried out a parking study. The circulation of the final report would be determined by the Head of Major Projects. 


The draft recommendations were being reported to this Group as Members had previously asked about commuter parking in South Oxhey. 


With regard to Carpenders Park the main recommendations were that:

· Clear evidence of commuter parking taking place in Delta Gain.
· The survey showed the northern end of Delta Gain to be most heavily parked; this indiscriminate parking causes safety issues as sightlines are impaired.

· There is a limited waiting restriction as well as disabled bays on Delta Gain which squeezes any commuter parking taking place into a small section of road north of Carpenders Avenue.

· There are isolated issues arising from commuter parking in Delta Gain and the northern end of Gibbs Couch during the week.



Members noted the recommendations and that Peter Simons would take Ward Councillors around the site.
11)
Parking Services Review Costs and Budgets (Update)



This item had already been covered.
12)
Any Other Business


Councillor Ann Shaw reported that progress had been made in Maple Cross re: Skanska – they had accepted that there was a problem and would build a new car park at the back of the building. 
13) 
Date of next meeting


HW to circulate dates for late December / early January 2017.



Agreed:



Members agreed that all agendas, reports and minutes of the working party be published on the website once the recommendations contained in them had been ratified by the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee. 
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